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Many of the smaller VA-affiliated Nonprofit Research and Education Corporations (NPCs) keep their books on the cash basis of accounting.  However, if they are being audited at year-end, then they must adjust their accounting to the accrual basis of accounting.  The accrual basis of accounting is necessary to comply with Generally Accepted Accounting Principles (GAAP) in the United States.  Basically, putting the books on the accrual basis means making the following four adjustments:

1. Accounts receivable.  A bookkeeping entry needs to be made to record accounts receivable.  Usually, these are amounts due to the NPC by funders and others as of the year-end balance sheet date.  A detailed list of the amounts due should be prepared showing the sources and the amounts.  The list should be totaled and the following accounting entry made:

           Dr. Accounts receivable……………………………………..(total amount due)

                     Cr. Revenues…………………………….……………………..”
                To accrue (record) amounts due from funders and others at year-end per the attached listing.
2. Prepaid expenses.  Often expenses will be prepaid before the year-end for things that will be used after the year-end.  For example, it is common to prepay a year’s worth of insurance premiums for some types of insurance.  However, some of the insurance may be applicable to the period prior to year-end and the remainder of it will be for the period after the year-end.  For the portion of the prepaid expense applicable to the period after the year-end, the following accounting entry should be made:
           Dr.  Prepaid insurance…………(amount applicable to the period after year-end)

                     Cr. Insurance expense…………………………..”

                To accrue prepaid insurance applicable to the period after the year-end per the attached listing.
3. Accounts payable.   It is necessary to accrue vendor accounts payable for items that have been received, but not yet paid for as of the year-end.  A list of all of the open receiving reports (or packing lists) should be prepared as of the year-end.  Then the unpaid for items received should be priced-out and extended.  A list of the unpaid received items with the extended amounts due and payable should be prepared.  Then the following bookkeeping entry should be made:

           Dr. Expense accounts and/or asset & liability accounts……………(total of list)

                     Cr. Accounts payable trade…………………………………………”

                To accrue accounts payable as of the year-end per the attached listing.

4. Accrued expenses.  There are often unpaid expense items such as payroll, payroll benefits, utility bills, and other obligations.  These should be listed and the total amount accrued as follow:

Dr. Expense accounts……………………………………………….(total of list)

           Cr. Accrued expenses………………………………………………”

     To accrue unpaid expenses due as of the year-end per the attached listing.
It is very important to reverse all of the foregoing entries in the first accounting period of the new year after the year-end.

Please contact Allan Krehbiel (allan.krehbiel@va.gov, or cellular 202-680-0086) in the NPPO if you have any questions about cash vs. accrual accounting in general, or if you have any questions about how to account for specific items.

